
Evacuation in Fiumicino 

 

© SY Zeezwaluw 2017 

 

1 

Travel letter 5 - 2005 

 

Too much rain 
After a spring, summer 

and autumn travel 

letter this time a 

"high-water" or flood 

letter!  

 

Well, is that worth a 

letter you might think, 

because we have high 

water twice a day. 

There is nothing 

special about that. 

 

We will share this 

"high" event with you, 

look at the pictures, 

read and shiver 

because all this was for 

real! 

 

At Sunday morning, November 27 after several days of heavy rain we heard and saw the river Tiber 

running past Zeezwaluw in a tremendous speed. We clocked at the log 6 knots/hr. Whole trees, some 

were at least 15-20m, televisions, gas bottles 

and some smaller objects like footballs, 

buckets and so on are running past and floated 

freely out at sea. The colour of the water had 

turned from dark greenish/black into muddy 

brown and around the moored ships developed 

real eddies. 

There is so much sand in the water and running 

in that speed, our hull must be very clean and 

smooth now. Flushing the head becomes more 

like burying the stuff you left behind just like 

the cat at home does! 

 

The wind is blowing a 6-7 Bft from the west 

straight into the river mouth, so the fast 

current runs into the incoming swell and gives 

some nice brown coloured breaking waves at 

the river entrance. In these circumstances the 

water from the river cannot run quick and easy 

out to the sea as it would, so the water level of 

the river builds up steadily. 

 

 

The river Tiber running with 6kn 

River entrance with 7-8Bft 

Hugh waves at sea 
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Pushed by the current 
We are moored directly against the quay with 2 boats packed next to us. The current and the wind are 

pushing all 3 boats to the wall. There is no need for a ladder anymore and our 7 fenders are almost 

flat! 

We already lost one fender during the night because of the surge. The ladder at the quay for using to 

come on and off the boat hangs amidships and the fenders got stuck behind it because the water level 

is still rising. 

 

We removed the ladder which is 

no longer needed because we are 

able to step off the boat onto 

the quay very easily now. After a 

hard struggle 6 strong men and 

women managed to push extra 

fenders between our boat and 

the quay for better protection. 

 

Finally and hopefully we are well 

protected now. During the day 

the rain stopped in Fiumicino but 

more land inward it was still 

pouring and the wind direction 

remained west, from the sea. 

At 4 o'clock in the afternoon 

Michaela, the yard owner, came to us and passed on the message from the Guardia Civil that we had to 

get off the boats and stay at the quay for safety reasons. He could not tell us for how long we had to 

stay ashore.  

The Guardia Civil had informed him about a 

potential danger further upstream, near 

Rome. 

There, the water level had reached a critical 

point and if it kept rising, they had to open a 

lock and let the water out. 

If they have to do that, a flood wave of 1,5-

2 meters will come down. If that was going 

to happen, it shouldn’t be safe to stay on the 

boats. 

Michaela told us he would start to install the 

flood planks in the open space of the wall 

along the quay and he left us in a hurry. This 

wall should be closed at 5 o'clock p.m. when 

they expected the wave in Fiumicino. 

The other yards with gaps in the wall were also placing the flood planks to close the entire wall, which 

runs along the river until the wall reaches the protecting dike. 

 

Leave the boat .... 
We were astonished and confused but we should decide what to take ashore. That's very difficult to 

decide what to take and what no. So, we both took our rucksack and stuffed it with things we thought 

we might need. 
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Like; insurance papers, papers of ownership, passports, money and credit cards, laptop and backups, 

digital camera (for making pictures if necessary) flashlight, sweaters, clean underwear (you never 

know), gloves, hats and gloves. 

 

In less than 10 minutes we were out at the quay again with our rucksacks and met the other yachties, 7 

people from 4 other boats. Richard & Heidrun of “Maid of Wyven", John of "Apogee", Steve & Trishia 

of "Elizabeth Keel" and Hans & Christine of "Time Out". 

We all judged it was an overreaction and together we studied (and of course commented about it, but 

only to each other) the progress of thee hard work during the night. Michaela and his crew were trying 

to close the gap in the wall with the flood planks in time. 

Normally the work in the yard is very well organised and co-ordinated but this time it wasn't. Probably 

they were a little bit nervous as well. Anna, the secretary told us this was the first time in 8 years 

(the time she was employed at the yard) these flood planks were installed, so it must be a real crisis 

now. 

 

Back inside ....and evacuated 
At 5 p.m. the rising of the water level stopped and nothing had happened. Even at 18.30 everything was 

stable (luckily) but Michaela told us the high-water-alarm was still in force. It was dark, windy and cold 

at the quay and we all decided to go back to our boats and keep an eye at the water level. 

10 p.m. was expected to be the next high water and we agreed to look at the situation than and maybe 

to make a watch schedule for the night. 

Riens and I went inside, put the diesel heater on and made some hot supper to eat. The rucksacks 

stayed next to the companionway just in case … When Michaela finished installing the flood planks, he 

came by and told us that he expected more news from the Guardia Civil that evening around 10 o'clock. 

He would pass on the new information to us as soon as possible. 

 

So, every hour we jumped outside to have a quick look at the water level but it remained the same all 

the time. We became more and more relaxed than. At 10 past 10 p.m. Michaela came and passed the 

message that we would be evacuated. To be honest we were shocked! 

The situation appeared still critical and during the night there was again the possibility of a flood 

wave. So they evacuated all the people in the lower parts near the river as well as all the people in the 

marina's and yards who were staying at the boats during the night. We had to go! 

 

We turned the heater and power off again, got dressed in our heavy sailing gear (to keep warm), took 

our rucksacks and locked the boat. We were sad and confused because we did not know how we would 

find Zeezwaluw back, when and if we returned in the morning. In case of a flood wave of 1,5-2m the 

risk of damage or even sinking was possible if she was thrown at the quay. We have never thought 

about the possibility of leaving the boat in this kind of 

circumstances. 

All 9 live-a board walked together to the road in front 

of the yard where Michaela was waiting for us. 

 

A few moments later, 2 "Crosso Rossa" the Italian 

Red Cross mini vans, with the blue light on, arrived. 

The very helpful and friendly RC workers helped us 

into the vans. 

Hans, one of the live-a boards took his own car and 

drove in-between the vans and in convoy we drove to 

the registration centre for evacuated people. 

 

Registration in the hall 
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Inside the building, the lady in charge welcomed us in 

perfect English. She asked how many couples and 

singles that was among our group, to book a room for 

everybody and further on she needed our passports 

to register all of us. 

 

A night at the hotel 
Half an hour later all the paperwork was finished and 

for each of us a room was booked in the Mariott 

Hotel in Fiumicino. 

 

Again we went with the RC mini vans to the hotel 

which turned out to be at the same road as the yard 

was and only 200 m away so we could (almost) see our own boats! We were checked in at about half 

past eleven and could go to our rooms, which was very nice! 

A big double bed, twice the size as our bunk at Zeezwaluw, a nice big bathroom with bath, shower, 

head and bidet and we had even a television. If the circumstances would have been different we could 

have enjoyed the stay more than at this time. Because the hotel bar was already closed and couldn't 

have a nightcap with our fellow sufferers so we embraced the mini bar instead because we forgot to 

take drinks with us!  

 

We didn't sleep well because our thoughts 

were running around in circles for we were 

worried about our Zeezwaluw and if the flood 

wave had come through this night. 

At 7 we got up, took a nice hot bath got 

dressed and went to the restaurant for 

breakfast. Sitting in the dining room behind a 

cup of tea, Heidrun came over to our table to 

tell us everything with the boats was OK. 

 

When she took her morning run she went past 

the boats for a look and saw all the boats 

moored as we left them. So we started our 

day very happy you can imagine! 

 

Fellow evacuees Heidrun  & Richard 

Our nice bed       room in the hotel 
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At 9 a.m. we unlocked Zeezwaluw, dropped the rucksacks and put the kettle on to make some coffee. 

Sitting in the cockpit drinking our cup of coffee we looked around and saw the flood planks firm in 

place in the wall. One by one the boat owners came back and everyone was a little bit touched by the 

evacuation event. 

 

During the next two days without rain the 

water level kept stable, did not get lower 

nor rose. The weather forecast for later 

on that week, forecasted more heavy 

rainfall so everybody fixed extra fenders 

of car tires along the quayside to protect 

the boat in case of another emergency.  

 

The flood planks stayed in place and we 

had to climb the wall or walk around it. 

Happily the heavy rain did not come and 

the water level dropped slowly and was 

yesterday evening, the 3rd of December 

back to normal. 

 

However, this morning the current was 

very strong again, so there must have 

been heavy rainfall somewhere. 

 

But the authorities are more relaxed now 

as we are and know they can rely on the 

protection of dikes and walls along the 

river Tiber with this kind of water levels. 

 

This high water crisis was the first in 50 

years; see the Reuter article on the 

Internet so you can imagine they were a 

little nervous about the strength of the 

dikes and the possibility of flooding in 

case the dikes would break. 

 

Looking back 
We were very pleased by the way the Italian 

RC workers handled the evacuation and the 

housing for us during the night in a first 

class hotel, all for free. 

 

In Holland we would have slept in a big hall on 

stretchers or mattresses on the floor and 

definitely without such a nice breakfast, we 

have had in Italy! 

 

 

 

The flood planks firm in place 

Climbing the wall 



Evacuation in Fiumicino 

 

© SY Zeezwaluw 2017 

 

6 

 

Monday morning we heard from Kevin (SY Amazing Grace) who stayed at another yard along the river 

that nobody came to him for evacuation and he stayed at his boat. The first time he heard about the 

crises was when we told him! How strange! 

 

Why we did not 

leave our mooring in 

the river? 

Well, the emergency 

happened very 

quickly and by then 

leaving was 

impossible because: 

1. the strong current 

in the narrow river 

and no space to turn, 

2. dangerous 

because of all the 

floating objects, 

3. the lifting and 

footbridge were 

closed, 

4. at sea there was a 

force Westerly 6-7 

Bft gusting up to 8 

Bft blowing. So, no safe place to go to for us. 

 

Future 
We hope this will not happen again but from today we take more attention to the rising and falling of 

the water level in the river Tiber. 

We try to live our lives as we had 

in mind for wintering in Fiumicino.  

 

Visits to Rome and Ostia are 

planned, boat jobs picked up 

again, painting, varnishing and 

maintenance of the engine. So 

has social live with the other 

hibernators along the wall at 

Constellation Nautica and are 

almost back to normal. 

 

We are OK now and we hope you too! We wish you a Merry Christmas and a Happy and Adventurous 

2006 with fair winds and lots of fun. 

 

To be continued in: “Spring sailing in Italy”. 

 

Riens and Ineke Elswijk at “SY Zeezwaluw”. 

 

___/)___ 

The river Tiber with “Isola Tiberia” in the centre of Rome a 

few days after the crisis 

https://salingadventuresofsyzeezwaluw.files.wordpress.com/2017/04/2006-1-spring-sailing-in-italy1.pdf

